The volume 22 NUMBER 2 MAY 2022 China Color of the color

An Interdisciplinary Journal on Greater China

SPECIAL FEATURE

Fighting Corruption in China: Trajectory, Dynamics, and Impact

Included in the Social Sciences Citation Index



The China Review An Interdisciplinary Journal on Greater China

Volume 22 Number 2 May 2022

Special Feature

Fighting Corruption in China: Trajectory, Dynamics, and Impact

Ting Gong and Wenyan Tu (Guest Editors)

The Dynamics and Trajectory of Corruption in Contemporary China

Andrew Wedeman

The Rise and Fall of Ruling Oligarchs: Fighting "Political Corruption" in China

• Jiangnan Zhu

The Role of Political Networks in Anti-Corruption Investigations

• Kainan Gao and Margaret M. Pearson

How Does Anti-Corruption Information Affect Public Perceptions of Corruption in China?

· Zongfeng Sun, Lin Zhu, and Xing Ni

Trust and Effectiveness in Corruption Prevention: Evidence from Hong Kong

• Hanyu Xiao, Ian Scott, and Ting Gong

Research Articles

Social Citizenship Rights and Responsibilities: A Survey of Rural Migrant Workers' Attitudes in China

• Kun Yang, Huamin Peng, and Jia Chen

Tradition and Transition:

Hukou-Based Urbanization Status and Co-Residence with Elderly Parents in Contemporary China

Xiangmei Li, Zheng Su, and Haijing Dai

Ethnicity-Based Labor Dynamics in Contemporary China:

Case of Ethnic Yi Workers in the Pearl River Delta

· Xinrong Ma and Yihui Su

Wolf Warriors and Diplomacy in the New Era: An Empirical Analysis of China's Diplomatic Language

Yaoyao Dai and Luwei Rose Lugiu

China's Strategic Partnership with Russia amid the COVID-19 Pandemic

Ka-ho Wong and Lawrence Ka-ki Ho

Dancing Between Beijing and Taipei: Vietnam in the Shadow of the Belt and Road Initiative

• Chiung-Chiu Huang and Nguyen Cong Tung

Book Reviews

Available online via ProQuest Asia Business & Reference Project MUSE at http://muse.jhu.edu/journals/china_review/ JSTOR at http://www.jstor.org/journal/chinareview



香港中交大學出版社 The Chinese University of Hong Kong Press cup.cuhk.edu.hk | HONG KONG, CHINA



Dancing Between Beijing and Taipei: Vietnam Hied Materials in the Shadow of the Belt and Road Initiative

Chiung-Chiu Huang and Nguyen Cong Tung

Abstract

China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has brought opportunities to its neighboring countries in terms of foreign investment and economic development, while at the same time arousing suspicion in the region regarding Beijing's intentions. This article analyzes Vietnam's responses to Beijing's BRI, with a special focus on the psychological mechanism leading to Hanoi's subtle confrontation of China and mild resistance of the BRI project. The concept of peace efficacy, which is initiated by the theory of the Balance of Relationships (BoR), is proposed in this article to explain the abovementioned case. Meanwhile, Hanoi's manipulation of two-handed strategies and seeking a balance between Beijing and Taipei are the other focuses of this article. Vietnam's deeds, once again, reveal its relational confrontation of China. This article further investigates how Vietnam has sophisticatedly redefined and categorized the BRI and utilized Taipei's New Southbound Policy (NSP) to suit its own interests; through unofficially strengthening its ties with Taipei, Hanoi is able to ease the pressure arising from Beijing's assertive policy, display its autonomy and prove its equal, independent status in the the Chine international arena.

Chiung-Chiu Huang is Professor in the Graduate Institute of East Asian Studies and Associate Researcher in the Institute of International Relations, National Chengchi University. Correspondence should be sent to cc.huang@nccu.edu.tw.

Nguyen Cong Tung is Postdoctoral Research Fellow in the Institute of Political Science, Academia Sinica.

Among China's neighbors, Vietnam is the one with the most contradictory attitude towards Beijing and its "Belt and Road Initiative" (BRI). The official relationship between Vietnam and China has been a turbulent one; the damaged bilateral relationship was restored in 1991, and the socialist brotherhood once again became a popular rhetoric, adopted by both sides. However, the peaceful restoration of the bilateral relationship has seemed to fail to compensate for the lack of mutual trust, and the South China Sea territorial disputes intensify this situation. The potentially grand economic benefits brought by China's BRI have not managed to lessen Hanoi's suspicion of Beijing's intentions. Understanding how a relatively weaker neighboring state like Vietnam responds and reacts to China's grand project is crucial for further evaluating the impacts of BRI, both regionally and globally.

Vietnam's attitude towards the BRI has been ambiguous. In May 2017, Vietnam sent the late president, Tran Dai Quang, to attend the first BRI summit in Beijing. President Quang arrived in Beijing far in advance of the other foreign leaders. As well as reflecting Hanoi's superficial enthusiasm regarding the summit,³ Quang's early arrival also aimed to stabilize the damaged bilateral relations between Vietnam and China. During this period, a joint communiqué, reclaiming the close ties between the two communist parties, was issued. In addition, several memoranda of inter-state cooperation were published, alongside Vietnam's promise to comply with the "One China Policy," which should have prevented Hanoi from further developing ties with Taiwan.⁴

Meanwhile, the turbulent contention over the South China Sea is challenging the bilateral relationship between Vietnam and China. Hanoi clings tightly to its territorial claim to Paracel and the Spratly Islands. Although it has not formed military alliances with any other great powers, the Vietnamese media have constantly filed complaints to the international media about China's aggressive behavior regarding the South China Sea, alongside the public statements of many Vietnamese political elites. This made the Vietnamese leader's enthusiastic participation in the BRI summit in Beijing an interesting yet controversial move.

On the other hand, Vietnam's reaffirmation of its official attitude towards the One China Policy at the 2017 BRI summit was symbolic, while at the same time contradictory, considering that Taiwan has been one of Vietnam's most important foreign investors and a close bilateral relationship has existed between the two countries since the late 1980s. It is thought that Vietnam wishes Taiwan to maintain its role as a buffer in

resisting China's expanding influence in East Asia. Furthermore, since Taiwan is one of the South China Sea sovereign rights claimants, Vietnam is unwilling to see Taipei side with Beijing. The ambiguous attitude of Vietnam regarding Beijing's request for a One China Policy became even more apparent when Taipei began to promote the New Southbound Policy (NSP) in 2016. Hanoi's response to Taipei's NSP was also relatively enthusiastic and engaged.

The main theme of this article is to analyze how Vietnam has perceived and responded to China's BRI project, while at the same time maintain a close connection with Taiwan's NSP design. We argue that Vietnam's relations and economic ties with Taiwan have strengthened Hanoi's efforts to confront China and ward off Chinese influence. Vietnam's relations with the Taiwan and China, to a certain degree reflect the situation of many Asia Pacific states, which promote autonomy and defiance against domination by great powers, while at the same time needing to maintain stable relationships with their stronger counterparts. Such a mentality is not necessarily instrumental. Rather, it is a relational consideration which is rational but does not prioritize immediate and apparent material interests. We propose that, in contrast to the majority of International Relations (IR) theories, which regard a weaker actor's response as the result of domination in an asymmetrical structure, the theory of the Balance of Relationships (BoR) provides a more precise and suitable analytical angle for depicting Vietnam's logic in confronting its communist big brother and dancing between Beijing and Taipei.

1. The Balance of Relationships and Vietnam's Peace Efficacy in its Relations with China

Faced with China's increasing political and economic power, Vietnam is certainly more vulnerable to the potential impact of Beijing's BRI project. Such vulnerability arises from the fact that Vietnam is the relatively weaker party in the asymmetric bilateral relationship with China.⁶ Brantly Womack's theoretical framework of asymmetric relationships illustrates how a hypopower's foreign policy-making is shaped within a bilateral relationship with a stronger power. Recognizing the realist assumption of power, which is defined as the capability of states and the key criteria determining states' national interests, Womack further indicates that the diverse perspectives in a bilateral relationship will eventually guide the strong and the weak to apply different logic in their pursuit of national interests.⁷

According to Womack, the weaker party tends to be more sensitive and anxious due to the disparity of power in the bilateral relationship. The weaker party's anxiety is also caused by a need to secure its autonomy and reduce its exposure to the great power's influence. Meanwhile, stabilizing the *status quo* and maximizing its national interests through continuing to practice diplomatic rituals in the asymmetric bilateral relationship are crucial undertakings for the weaker party. Womack admits that the asymmetric relationship can retrograde from maturity easily—the most obvious example of this being the retrogradation of Vietnamese-Sino relations after the South China Sea sovereign disputes intensified. Concerning the weaker party's failure to maintain a balance between its autonomy and enjoying a stable relationship with the greater power, the psychological mechanism that drives the weaker state to defy and resist the stronger one remains unexplored.

The weaker state's confrontation of a great power, under the realist logic, is irrational in most circumstances, unless the former's survival is severely threatened. If confrontation is inevitable, the suggested strategy, creating and maintaining a balance of power, is often adopted by the weaker side bandwagoning with another great power. Such a realist assumption negates the weaker side's wish to maintain its independence and autonomy. In reality, instead of adhering to a pure balancing and/or bandwagoning strategy, many states adopt the so-called hedging policy and shift their strategic positions frequently to maintain their flexibility. A hedging policy has been defined as "a set of strategies" that contain aspects of both power rejection and power acceptance. The materialization of these aspects includes the strategies of engagement, limited bandwagoning, and indirect balancing. Although hedging appears to be a more sophisticated strategy, it does not provide profound explanations, especially an illustrative description of the actor's psychological condition, of the "change" in a weaker state's attitude and gestures within an asymmetric bilateral relationship,10 nor of the weaker state's confrontation of the stronger one, especially in a context when no apparent material interests are involved and no obvious threats to survival and security are detected.

It is never rare that a weaker state adopts confrontation to manage the bilateral relationship with the stronger counterpart, yet the theory of hedging mostly focuses on analyzing small states' either bandwagoning or deterring the great powers, instead of explaining the mentality of confrontation. Confronting the great power in an asymmetric bilateral

relationship indicates the weaker side's resistance of the former's power projection. This type of confrontation is rarely the result of instrumental calculation. It rather arises from a concern about relational security. Relational security does not depend on the possession of power. It is a "felt security." The pursuit of relational security is based on the mentality of treating the long-term stability of bilateral relationship as a priority within the national interests. To reach this goal, states need to practice self-restraint in their bilateral relationships with other actors, be they a great power or a weaker state. For the sake of maintaining relational stability, a state would rather sacrifice the immediate, apparent gains, which is also a display of self-restraint. A famous example is China's yielding of more than 80% of disputed lands to Burma in 1960 in exchange for stronger mutual trust and a more stable bilateral relationship. 13

The pursuit of relational security and practice of self-restraint are the core concepts of the theory of BoR, which assumes that, when disputes occur and the stability of bilateral relationships is threatened, the state will evaluate the situation and search for the means to resume or recreate the relational stability. Compromises will be made if the state perceives that the threatened bilateral relationship is repairable by it actively conducting self-restraint (and hoping that the other side will do likewise). In contrast, if the state perceives that the relationship has become corrupted and irrevocable, it will opt to revoke its self-restraint and punish the other party to the bilateral relationship. This punishment is designed to show its resentment against the other party for the latter's failure to fulfil its expected role and corresponding responsibilities. 14 There is much empirical evidence in the sphere of international politics of states applying compromise or punishment for relational purposes. However, in the case of asymmetric bilateral relationships, not every weaker state is capable of administering punishment. Only when the weaker state possesses (or feels that it possesses) peace efficacy, which is a psychological mechanism, can it determine to engage in confrontation as the means of punishing the stronger power.

In the process of confrontation and resistance, while attributing the failure of the relationship to the stronger party, the weaker one actually expects concessions by the former. When doing so, the weaker party must demonstrate confidence in its own ability to control the situation and restore the stability of the bilateral relationship, so that it can continue with the confrontation and resistance. The sense of confidence

about controlling the stability and creating or maintaining peaceful social relations is peace efficacy. Peace efficacy is the psychological status driving the weaker party in an asymmetric relationship to defy its stronger counterpart. When engaging in confrontation, the weaker party must feel certain that its stronger counterpart's reprisal, if any, will not cause too much harm. The premise of such confidence arises from the weaker state's unilateral judgment that the stronger party also values relational security highly. Meanwhile, the confrontation adopted by the weaker side is not predominantly designed to maximize its material interests. It is a psychological need to display and protect its autonomy and independence under the context of a power discrepancy, while at the same time sending out the signal to the stronger party for protesting against the intrusion of the weaker party's relational security. 15 Confrontation brings the weaker side abundant feelings of self-determination and domination, which are crucial for maintaining the stability of the asymmetric relationship.

Peace efficacy is one of the three psychological mechanisms of BoR efficacy. Compared with the other two, ¹⁶ it is the mechanism that is most frequently observed in Vietnam's management of its asymmetric relationship with China, and Hanoi's peace efficacy was structured based on its historical experiences as China's neighbor. By 1991, Vietnam and China had engaged in more than a decade of mutual confrontation and skirmishes. These experiences had enriched the Vietnamese elites' courage and skills related to defying and resisting China. After 1991, the soured bilateral relationship steadily recovered and began to flourish, being promoted into a strategic partnership in 2008 and a comprehensive strategic partnership in 2013.

Through the abovementioned official agreements, China has become one of Vietnam's three comprehensive strategic partners, alongside Russia and India. Economically, China has emerged as Vietnam's largest trading partner since 2004, accounting for 20–25% of Vietnam's total foreign trade. Meanwhile, the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is undoubtedly a crucial ideological ally and role model for the Vietnamese Communist Party (VCP). There exist multiple exchange channels, spanning from party, state, national defense system to multilateral mechanisms, between the two countries for managing and advancing the bilateral relationship. Both sides have identified their relationship with the slogans: "Sixteen Golden Words" of "long-term stability, future orientation, friendly neighborliness, comprehensive cooperation," (長期穩定、面向未來、睦鄰友好、

全面合作 changqi wending, mianxiang weilai, mulin youhao, quanmian hezuo) as well as "Four-Good Spirits," which entails being good neighbors, good friends, good comrades and good partners.¹⁷ The multiple exchange channels and positive relationship have helped to create a solid foundation of confidence and peace efficacy in Vietnam with regard to managing its imbalanced, asymmetric relationship with China.

However, the intensifying sovereign disputes in the South China Sea and increasing assertiveness of China's attitudes and behavior have alarmed Vietnam. Meanwhile, the competition between China and the U.S. has intensified since 2018. Vietnam, like other Southeast Asian states, thus faces the challenges and risks associated with siding with either great power. Washington has continually offered an olive branch to Hanoi and proposed the strengthening of the bilateral relationship between Vietnam and the U.S. This has given Vietnam greater bargaining power in its negotiations with China, albeit Vietnamese policy makers remain relatively cautious about responding to Washington's requests. Its ability to oscillate between the rival great powers also increases Vietnam's peace efficacy to confront Beijing and empowers it to gain greater leverage to manage its asymmetric bilateral relationship with China.

Under the psychological mechanism of peace efficacy, Vietnam was able to vocalize its own position and preserve its autonomy over its regional and global affairs. The BRI is one of the cases where Vietnam is displaying its confidence regarding controlling the peace and stability of the bilateral relationship. Vietnam's management of the pressure arising from the launch of the BRI has involved the competition of both sides in the process of agenda setting. Being the hypo-power in an asymmetric bilateral relationship, Vietnam is capable of adopting a strategy of confrontation and resistance that forces the stronger power to step back and accept negotiation. Yietnam did not reject China's invitation to join the BRI, yet its reaction to Beijing's grand project was not one of full acceptance either. Currently, Hanoi is continuing to search for a balance between gaining the benefits from participating in the BRI and alleviating the China's expanding economic and political influence.

Under the mentality of peace efficacy, which empowers Vietnam to confront China, Hanoi's resistance, like that of other weaker parties in an asymmetric relationship, can be drastic, but not necessarily so. Confrontation can be subtle and rational, depending on how the weaker party designs its strategy. Vietnam, while being highly aware of the risk posed by the BRI, has constantly searched for and grasped the opportunities

offered by other regional economic projects, such as Taiwan's NSP, to overcome the controversies related to dealing with China. In addition, maintaining a semi-official relationship with Taiwan, in fact, constitutes a drastic defiance of Beijing, for such act infringes the "One China Policy" emphasized by Chinese officials. Nevertheless, the sense of controlling the situation and possessing autonomy, albeit merely a unilateral judgment, remains so attractive that Hanoi's confrontation of China becomes an acceptable, workable strategy.

2. Vietnam's Responses to Beijing's Belt and Road Initiative: Subtle Confrontation as the Main Strategy

In general, Vietnamese scholars and people have more doubts than confidence regarding China's BRI design, while at the same time the Vietnamese government continues to participate in China's grand project. Such phenomena are common in the majority of the countries joining the BRI. Nevertheless, Hanoi's response has been ambivalent and passive in nature. The deep roots of Hanoi's reluctance might be a lack of mutual trust, and the shared political system and communist ideology fail to promote further confidence-building within the asymmetric bilateral relationship. Part of Vietnam's domestic public opinion has even applied the "China threat" narrative to the BRI and warned the government about Beijing's intentions in Southeast Asia.²⁰ As Womack pointed out, as the weaker party in the asymmetric relationship, Vietnam's foreign policy is mainly about China and all of its top leaders are China experts. Moreover, Vietnam's domestic political environment tends to politicize issues related to China.²¹ Hence, Hanoi's participation in the BRI is a more serious issue compared with joining other international integration projects.

While the top Vietnamese leaders have displayed enthusiasm regarding the BRI and claimed to be willing to participate in President Xi Jinping's grand project, ²² several current government officials and Vietnamese scholars express ongoing concerns about the underlying implications of the BRI and its potential impact on Vietnam. In fact, ever since Vietnam became one of the founding nations of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) agreement in 2015, there has been no significant progress in terms of promoting the new, BRI-related projects between Vietnam and China. Due to this reason and the concerns about other factors (especially the South China Sea disputes), the domestic criticism

of the BRI in Vietnam remains so fierce that Vietnam's gesture of embracing this project seems hesitant and even reluctant.

In the eyes of the Vietnamese public, the top Vietnamese leaders' enthusiastic support of the BRI was merely lip-service. By 2017, no further details of any concrete plan under the framework of the BRI had been provided or discussed. Vietnam joined the AIIB in 2015, yet it is said that Vietnam was still observing China's subsequent actions and evaluating the implications of the BRI. Vietnam and China eventually signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) when Xi Jinping paid an official visit to Vietnam in 2017 (to attend the APEC summit in Da Nang). This MOU was intended to bridge the existing "Two Corridors, One Ring (TCOR)" framework with the BRI. 24

The TCOR framework was proposed by Vietnam in May 2004, and was designed to bring "Kunming of China, Lao Cai, Hanoi, Haiphong and Quang Ninh' and 'Nanning of China, Lang Son, Hanoi, Haiphong and Quang Ninh', the two economic corridors and the Beibu Gulf economic circle together."25 Beijing has actively responded to Vietnam's proposal, but the progress of implanting the TCOR framework has been very slow. Before Xi's visit in 2017, almost no construction project was officially labeled as falling under the TCOR framework in Vietnam. Meanwhile, the idea of connecting TCOR and BRI has been proposed many times. Thus, the agreement reached through the 2017 MOU seemed to mark crucial progress. However, the way in which Hanoi and Beijing connect and combine the TCOR and BRI was not in fact based on new sub-project proposals. Instead, the merging of the TCOR and BRI is more like a "new bottle of old wine," which means that the combination of the two frameworks has not added anything new but merely accredits the new, merged BRI project in Vietnam with existing projects (not necessarily under the name of the original TCOR).

Connecting the TCOR with the BRI is a perspicacious move, for this Vietnam-initiated project symbolically shows Vietnam's dominant status as the host who invited China to cooperate. If the TCOR is successfully executed under the BRI framework, this achievement is more the outcome of a project initiated by Vietnam than a regional framework that is genuinely dominated by China. Thus, Vietnam can secure its autonomy and national pride through adopting this "new bottle of old wine" strategy.

The example of TCOR marked Hanoi's strategy of subtle confrontation with China's BRI project. The "new bottle of old wine" tactic has been repeated in other cases, one of which is the Cat Linh-Ha Dong metro line

project in Hanoi.²⁶ The contestation between Vietnamese officials and the public, regarding Vietnam's participation in China's BRI, drove Hanoi to adopt the abovementioned strategy. By so doing, clearly no apparent material interest can be gained from China's BRI. Nevertheless, compared with directly rejecting the BRI and risking further degeneration of the bilateral relationship, Vietnam's renaming of existing inter-state cooperation projects as sub-projects of the BRI represents a milder approach to resistance. Hence, China's face is preserved and the Sino-Vietnamese relationship secured. In addition, since no further agreement has been signed under the BRI framework, the Vietnamese government can pacify the domestic dissension and avoid intensifying the contestation.

On the other hand, in addition to the inefficiency and vagueness of this Chinese grand project, the concern about being too dependent on China's financial support also led to Vietnam displaying an increasing suspicious and negative attitude towards the BRI. Vietnam can certainly enjoy economic benefits through joining the BRI; the funding of AIIB would improve Vietnam's infrastructure and upgrade its ability to attract foreign investments. However, receiving loans from the Chinese Official Development Assistance (ODA) means that Vietnam faces the risk of falling into China's debt trap. This risk has been frequently mentioned by the Vietnamese media while reporting the lessons learned from certain African and South Asian countries that received Chinese loans. Given that half of Vietnam's public debt is in the form of foreign loans, ²⁷ continuing to receive ODA loans from China is believed to be a dangerous strategy for Vietnam.²⁸

In response to the domestic concern about the potential danger of accepting China's ODA, once again, Hanoi adopted a strategy of subtle confrontation against China. The Vietnamese authorities started to encourage private enterprises to practice self-borrowing and self-repayment without a governmental guarantee through the AIIB.²⁹ In this way, Hanoi avoids accepting loans through governmental channels and prevents the further increase of the national debt, while at the same time remaining active in the AIIB initiated by China. Meanwhile, Vietnam's resistance against China and the BRI escalated when an official document was released. This document publicly criticized the loans and equipment provided by China and the Chinese contractors for "slow progress, poor quality and cost overruns." It is noteworthy that this is the very first time that a Vietnamese governmental institute has publicly criticized Chinese ODA and investment.

Meanwhile, the possibility of receiving low quality construction and obsolete technology from China also outraged many Vietnamese scholars and experts, concerned that Vietnam might become a dumping ground for Chinese waste if it fully accepts the BRI.³¹ The majority of Vietnamese people have seen that Chinese investments are often set at very low bids and are cheaper at the beginning. However, once they win the bid, the costs continue to escalate for all kinds of reasons. The notorious example of the Cat Linh-Ha Dong metro line in Hanoi reflected the Vietnamese public's perceptions about Chinese investments. The execution of this metro line project eventually forced Vietnam to borrow an extra \$250 million from China. Even worse, the first trial did not occur until 2018, which was five years later than originally planned. After 10 years of construction with numerous setbacks and delays, the Cat Linh-Ha Dong metro line ultimately began commercial operation in November 2021.³² Furthermore, Chinese contractors and technical personnel, to a great extent, are perceived by the Vietnamese public as untrustworthy. The public's resentment and dissatisfaction regarding Chinese investment further intensified the anti-China sentiment in Vietnamese society, leading to the issuance of the 2018 Special Economic Zones (SEZs) law and political demonstrations by the masses.³³ These factors all contribute to Hanoi's continuing resistance against further integration with China's BRI. In fact, the subtle confrontation has been a crucial means for Vietnam to reduce the anxiety about losing autonomy and dignity.

The final crucial factor contributing to the intensified anti-China sentiment and Vietnam's consistent hesitancy about the BRI is the South China Sea sovereign rights disputes. Although several internal voices have supported the idea of Vietnamese leaders forming closer links with Beijing and seeking a breakthrough in the South China Sea disputes,³⁴ the tendency is to assume that China intends to utilize the BRI as a tool for expanding its influence in the South China Sea. This has become the main concern of Vietnamese leaders and scholars. In October 2017, a meeting was held in Hanoi to discuss the potential opportunities and challenges associated with the BRI. During this meeting, certain Vietnamese participants argued that China might successfully encourage the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) to recognize the Silk Road as a world heritage site. It probably means that China could follow the same path and reaffirm the historical presence of China as proof of its sovereign rights over the South China Sea.³⁵ If Vietnam actively embraces the BRI, this might be

taken as a signal to UNESCO of Vietnam's support for the historical presence of China in the South China Sea. Moreover, the BRI might lure the Southeast Asian countries, further divide the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) and obstruct Vietnam's efforts to publicize the South China Sea disputes on the regional forums. In addition, China is said to have built nuclear power plants on its border with Vietnam, and it seems likely that China will deploy a floating nuclear power plant on the South China Sea. The BRI could increase the possibility of such a plant being built and deployed, thereby threatening Vietnam's security. The abovementioned worries undoubtedly strengthened Vietnam's resolution to adopt an attitude of confrontation and resist China's BRI project.

Overall, Vietnam's evaluation of the BRI tends to be more negative than positive. Materializing the BRI, if Vietnam wishes so, will probably generate economic benefits that will help Vietnam to improve its infrastructure and development. However, the unpleasant experience of receiving Chinese investment and the poor quality of construction overseen by Chinese enterprises have greatly deterred the Vietnamese authorities and public from embracing the BRI wholeheartedly. In addition, Beijing's attitude and behavior in managing the South China Sea disputes remain assertive and aggressive. Although there is no evidence that Beijing is using the BRI to expand its power and influence in the South China Sea, being the weaker player in the asymmetric bilateral relationship, Vietnam's rational thinking pushes it to exercise extreme caution and prepare for the worst-case scenario.

Vietnam does not intend to respond to China's call to join the BRI actively. Nevertheless, given that the majority of the ASEAN members have participated in the BRI, Hanoi does not wish to be marginalized either. Being the most promising emerging middle power in Southeast Asia, ³⁸ Vietnam is confident that China would not easily allow their bilateral relationship to turn sour again. Also, the gradually intensifying competition between Washington and Beijing since 2018 has provided more leverage for Vietnam in bargaining with Beijing. This has endowed Hanoi with the peace efficacy which empowers it to adopt a strategy of subtle confrontation in managing the BRI. All of the tactics adopted to display confrontation and resistance are intended to demonstrate Vietnam's independence and autonomy in the asymmetric bilateral relationship, while at the same time signaling Hanoi's dissatisfaction and dissent against China's behaviors and intentions in the region. While subtle confrontation remains Vietnam's major strategy with regard to the BRI, a

stronger stance has been adopted by Hanoi to show its resolve to confront Beijing: Vietnam's maintenance of a relationship with Taiwan.

3. Vietnam's "Between Beijing and Taipei" Game and Bilateral Relationship with Taiwan

In addition to adopting an ambivalent attitude towards Beijing's BRI project, Vietnam also tries to maintain positive relations with other regional actors. Such a strategy benefits Hanoi by allowing it to retain its independence and increase its leverage with regard to confronting and managing its asymmetrical relationship with China. Among all the regional actors that are crucial to Vietnam's China policy, Taiwan is the most interesting case. First of all, Taiwanese investment in Vietnam provides important economic shelter and has played a crucial role in Vietnam's economic development since the late 1980s. As of the end of 2021, Taiwan was ranked the fourth most important foreign investor in Vietnam, with 2,845 ongoing investment projects and an accumulated investment capital of US\$35.327 billion to date, after South Korea, Japan, and Singapore.³⁹ More importantly, the semi-political tie with Taiwan and continuing positive friendship between the two hypo-powers have evidenced the peace efficacy which Vietnam is capable of manipulating. The result is a stronger form of confrontation against China, especially after the South China Sea disputes intensified since 2012.

The Vietnamese-Taiwanese bilateral relationship proved turbulent during the Cold War era. Due to the One China Policy and different political ideologies, the semi-official relationship between Taiwan and Vietnam (the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, SRV) did not begin until 1992. The two sides eventually signed an agreement that established an Economic and Cultural Office in each other's capital city. Since 1992, the bilateral relationship has remained stable and positive. In fact, Taiwan had been connected with Vietnam since the French colonial era. In 1954, Taiwan built official diplomatic ties with the South Vietnamese government (the Republic of Vietnam). 40 After the Communist Party of Vietnam (CPV) won the war against the United States and reunified the country in 1975, the bilateral relationship between Taipei and Saigon automatically ended. At that time, Taipei denied the legitimacy of the communist Vietnam, and thus diplomatic relations were not established and all contacts between the two sides were banned. In addition, following the reunification of Vietnam in 1975, there was a series of anti-ethnic

Chinese movements in Vietnam, and many ethnic Chinese from Southern Vietnam fled overseas. A large proportion of this Chinese diaspora fled to Taiwan, which further obstructed the potential for rebuilding a relationship between the two nations.

Vietnam and Taiwan suspended most levels of interactions and did not revive their relationship until the late 1980s. Eventually, the end of the Cold War, the rise of China, and changes within the domestic societies of both Vietnam and Taiwan drove the two nations to readjust and redesign their respective foreign policy. In 1986, the Sixth National Congress of the CPV announced the "Doi Moi" policy, which heralded a new era of Vietnamese foreign policy. "Doi Moi" means reform and opening up to the outside world. This policy led Vietnam to shift to a market-based economy, promote science and technology, renovate its economic structure, and create a stable, friendly external environment for economic development. In 1988, the Vietnamese government further announced the Resolution on the "Tasks and Foreign Policy in the New Situation," a policy intended to nurture the "diversifying and multilateralizing" of Vietnam's foreign relations. 41 The decision to open up to the outside world and adopt a more pragmatic approach towards development made it possible to restore the bilateral relationship between Vietnam and Taiwan.

At the same time, the government of Taiwan (run by the Nationalist Party at that time) announced the termination of Martial Law in 1987, which indicated a new stage of democratization in Taiwan and the need to readjust its foreign policy-making. "Pragmatic Diplomacy" became the main theme of Taiwan's foreign policy. Under such a theme, stabilizing its relationship with mainland China and improving its unofficial relationships with non-ally countries have been the major goals of Taiwan since 1988. Strengthening the relationship with Vietnam and other Southeast Asian countries from time to time has become the major goal of Taiwan's foreign policy. The multiple launches of the "Southbound Policy" provide strong evidence of Taiwan's manipulation of pragmatic diplomacy in Southeast Asia, and Vietnam was one of the most crucial destinations for Taiwan's "Southbound Policy" in the 1990s.

In fact, Taiwanese businesspeople targeted Vietnam and actively built economic ties far earlier than the political authorities. The semi-official relationship between the two governments was not restored until 1992. However, Taiwanese businesspeople indirectly paved the way to Vietnam since the late 1970s.⁴³ Although the environment and related regulations

for foreign investment in Vietnam were unstable in the 1980s and early 1990s, Taiwanese businesspeople were still able to initiate business there, mainly due to the similar social cultures and customs. ⁴⁴ In addition, the Southbound Policy, launched in 1990, encouraged Taiwanese companies to increase their investment in Southeast Asia, especially Vietnam. Taipei was seriously concerned about the threat posed by mainland China and wished to reduce Taiwan's economic dependence on the Chinese market. Therefore, after lifting the trade sanctions on Vietnam in 1986, Taipei further promoted an official policy to push Taiwanese investment southwards, instead of being westward-bound. ⁴⁵

Taipei might have lifted the trade sanctions on Vietnam for unilateral reasons, yet the Vietnamese government also welcomed the fact that the Taiwanese authorities encouraged businesspeople to invest in Vietnam. However, Taipei's strategic plan, represented by the Southbound Policy, ended in failure. The goal of the government, which was Taiwanese foreign investment and aid "Going to Vietnam," still failed to remove Taiwan's overreliance on the Chinese markets. During the period when the Southbound Policy was being executed, the Taiwanese government even provided three loans to help Vietnam attract further Taiwanese investment and companies. The supplies that the suppli

Nevertheless, throughout the Southbound Policy, Taiwanese investment in Southeast Asia increased from 22.2% to 27.1% of total outward investment, while at the same time investment in China increased from 36% to 44%. Even though the authorities in Taipei failed in their political goal of launching the Southbound Policy, this policy and the initiation of economic cooperation between the two nations still helped to build a solid foundation for further interactions and strengthened the bilateral relationship.

On the other hand, since 1992, Vietnam's interactions with Taiwan mainly focus on economic cooperation, cultural exchange, educational cooperation, the import of Vietnamese labor to Taiwan, and the crossnational marriage. It is apparent that these facets are mainly the "softer" and apolitical sides of the bilateral relationship. The major reason was the "China factor." While Vietnam and Taiwan reactivated their bilateral interactions in early 1990s, Vietnam was at the same time normalizing relationship with China (the two countries officially restored the bilateral relationship in 1991). Due to historical and political reasons, stabilizing the relationship with China is always the priority for Vietnam's foreign policy. The same time normalizationship is always the priority for Vietnam's foreign policy.

Nevertheless, Vietnam has made every effort to maintain a balance between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait. In 1997, the CPV even established the Committee for Taiwan Affairs. This institute is directly affiliated with the Prime Minister's Office, and is an inter-departmental committee designed to enable the Vietnamese government to manage the affairs of a single nation (i.e. Taiwan), which is quite rare in both Vietnam and Southeast Asia.⁵¹ The Committee for Taiwan Affairs of Vietnam does show how much the CPV has valued the relationship with Taiwan, yet the function of the committee is mainly to increase the economic cooperation between the two nations. There remain obvious restrictions in terms of upgrading the bilateral relationship to a more official level. From time to time, the Vietnamese leaders made public announcements that Vietnam respects and follows the "One China Policy," and it agrees that Taiwan is an inseparable part of China.⁵² The former Vietnamese President Tran Dai Quang's re-declaring Vietnam's respecting China's stance on Taiwan issue when attending the first Belt and Road Summit in May 2017 was one of the examples.

Even though Hanoi kept declaring its stance of following Beijing's One China Policy, it has never given up managing the relationship with Taipei. Except continuing the economic cooperation and accepting Taiwan's investments and aids, Vietnam also pays great concerns to Taipei's attitude towards the South China Sea sovereign disputes. Both Vietnam and Taiwan are claimants involving in the disputes. In fact, Taiwan's claim of the "U-shape line" (or 11-dash line) and China's claim of 9-dash line completely overlap. Nevertheless, due to the sovereign disputes between the two sides of the Taiwan Strait, Taipei has never publicly sided with or supported Beijing's actions in the South China Sea. Hanoi would definitely not wish to see Taiwan and China unite their stances and cooperate in the South China Sea issue, and the Vietnamese political elites have not been hesitant to hint their Taiwanese counterparts about such expectations. This fact further pushes Vietnam to continue strengthening its relationship with Taiwan, regardless this action negates the One China Policy and is essentially a more apparent confrontation against China. Supporting Taiwan's New Southbound Policy is one of the tactics.

4. Vietnam's Balancing between Taiwan's NSP and China's BRI

In 2016, the newly-elected regime in Taiwan launched the new guideline on foreign policy: the New Southbound Policy. This grand project aims

to enhance Taiwan's connections with the South and Southeast Asian countries, and eventually the policy reaches out to the Southern globe through increasing interactions with New Zealand and Australia. The NSP differentiates itself from the old version by adopting a new approach, which focuses more on people to people connections than the conventional inter-state relations. It strengthens Taiwan's advantage of soft power and provides apolitical services and products to the Southeast Asian countries in exchange for building more connections at the societal level. In other words, the NSP suspends the urge to make the Southeast Asian states interact with Taiwan at the official level and publicly balance China's influence. Instead, Taipei's goal is to attract people in the target societies and look for more substantial but still non-official relations with these countries.⁵³

Vietnam was listed as the third most major new southbound trading partner of Taiwan among the ASEAN members in 2018 (after Singapore and Malaysia).⁵⁴ Taipei's new grand strategy fits perfectly with Hanoi's needs. In July 2016, Vu Xuan Hong, the chair of the communist party and government-run Vietnam Union of Friendship Organizations (VUFO), greeted the newly appointed Ambassador/Representative of the Taipei Economic and Cultural Office (TECO) in Vietnam, Richard Shih. Vu Xuan Hong's visit showed that there will be more cooperation between the two countries through the connection between the VUFO and TECO.55 This has raised the level of interaction between Taipei and Hanoi to a more official degree, since both organizations are pillared by the central governments of both sides. Nevertheless, most of the cooperation still focuses on non-controversial projects, so the services and products provided by Taipei remain apolitical, such as higher education, cultural and academic exchange, technology sharing and transfer, etc. Meanwhile, Taiwanese investment continues and even widens its scope. Vietnam welcomes Taiwan's NSP under the premise that its relations with Beijing remains under Hanoi's control. Both Taipei and Hanoi make it clear that the NSP is not competing with China's BRI,⁵⁶ albeit Vietnam more actively accept the materialization of multiple new sub-projects under the NSP.

For Vietnam, Taiwan's role has been crucial yet controversial in its management of the relationship with China. Although the asymmetric power structure has meant that China has always outweighed the other state actors in Vietnam's foreign policy-making, the desire and need of autonomy still drives Vietnam to confront China and try it best to

enlarge its network. Engaging Taiwan could satisfy Hanoi's needs for autonomy and economic benefits. More importantly, participating in Taipei's NSP could potentially get on Beijing's nerves and increase Hanoi's bargaining chips. Second, Vietnam's "Doi Moi" policy, launched in the late 1980s, duplicated the Chinese communist party's path. Yet, in the early 2000s, the CPV leaders sensed that China's economic reforms had backfired seriously.⁵⁷ The price of the Chinese economic reform might be too high for a smaller state like Vietnam to bear. Therefore, in recent years, the Vietnamese policy-makers have turned to other developed small and medium states and planned to learn from their experiences, so Taiwan provides a potential model that Vietnam could adopt.⁵⁸ Third, Taiwan's NSP promises to provide training designed to enhance the talent quality of personnel in certain Southeast Asian countries. Vietnam will to a great extent benefit from this project, and increase its capability to maintain autonomy and independence when managing the pressure imposed by China's BRI.

Nevertheless, Taiwan's investment in Vietnam is not always as beneficial as expected. The Formosa Plastics Group's Steel Plant is a Taiwanese company and one of the most crucial foreign direct investments (FDI) in Vietnam. However, in October 2018, a Vietnamese official publicly stated that the Formosa Company has been the biggest failure in Vietnam's history of FDI. This Taiwanese Steel Plant was caught causing serious environmental pollutions in Ha Tinh Province in 2016. The Formosa Company was penalized and paid \$500 million in compensation. 60 After the Formosa Company was found to be polluting Vietnam's waters and oceans, public opinion became fierce. The Vietnamese authority paid extra attention to the Formosa Company's amending of its sewage disposal treatment. However, the Vietnamese government's attitude in dealing with the Formosa case remains ambivalent. One critical phenomenon is that most Vietnamese people often incorrectly assume that the Formosa Company is a Chinese enterprise. Hence, the public anger targeting Formosa is perceived as fighting against Chinese FDI in Vietnam. This is because, in many official statements and media reports, the term "Taiwan" rarely appears. Instead, the phrase "Chinese contractor" is often mentioned after criticizing the problems caused by the Formosa Company.⁶¹ As a result, it seems that the antagonism against Taiwan in Vietnamese society is minimized, even though the increasing anti-China sentiment continues to impede Vietnam's further cooperation with China and strengthen its resistance against Beijing's BRI project.

Vietnam's balancing strategy between Beijing and Taipei is based on its concern of relational security. Through adjusting its strategies to both sides quickly and sophisticatedly according to the available conditions, Vietnam was able to *dance* deftly in both bilateral relationships. Such relational confrontation was manipulated successfully due to the fact that Vietnam has never officially recognized Taiwan's independent status. Hanoi kept echoing Beijing's One China Policy whenever necessary, be it a genuine gesture or not, and this has to a great extent minimized the risk of provoking China and violating the stability of the asymmetric relations.

5. Conclusion

Despite the enthusiastic claim of supporting the BRI and the One China Policy, the Vietnamese policy makers' deeds are quite inconsistent with their words. We treat such phenomena as Vietnam's confrontation against China. In the asymmetric bilateral relationship, the weaker side's confronting the stronger one is not mainly for the sake of material interests, albeit the consideration of immediate and concrete benefits is crucial in the weaker actor's strategic planning. The confrontation carried out by the weak, viewed from the theoretical perspective of the theory of BoR, is more for relational reasons than the material ones. In Vietnam's case, confronting China through resisting to fully embracing the BRI and maintaining positive and close tie with Taiwan is a crucial way to prove Hanoi's autonomy and independence.

The weaker party's adopting confrontation as the major strategy in an asymmetric relationship requires it to control peace efficacy. Only when the weaker state owns the confidence that its relationship with the stronger one would not be severely damaged that the former will adopt confrontation as a means to force the latter to readjust its attitude and deeds in the bilateral relationship. Hence, the BoR theory can best explain the weak side's psychological mechanism when adopting confrontation as the means. Vietnam's confronting China is to balance the latter's growing assertiveness in the region and South China Sea dispute. Meanwhile, Vietnam's efforts to remain in a relatively advantageous position in the agenda setting process for participating in China's BRI allow it to maintain autonomy within the asymmetric power structure. Combing the TCOR with the BRI, i.e. the "new bottle with old wine" strategy, is a relatively subtle way of confrontation against China's

increasing influence. By doing so, Hanoi ensured the bilateral relationship with Beijing is well maintained, regardless no concrete progress or further economic benefits was gained in the merging of the two projects.

One thing which is worthy of noticing is that: Vietnam does not intend to ally with the Western force. Instead, it maintains balanced relationships with all other regional actors and looks for expanding the scope of international cooperation with the regional institutions and other hypo-powers. This way the relational security Vietnam has controlled will not be diminished or intervened by other great powers.

The Vietnam-Taiwan relations are critical for Vietnam's managing of its relationship with China. Nevertheless, the Taiwanese investment in Vietnam and Taipei's launch of the NSP since 2016 have further contributed to Vietnam's social and economic developments. The continuing positive relationship with Taipei and active response to the NSP also indirectly increase Hanoi's bargaining capability in the competition of agenda setting facing China's BRI. More importantly, engaging with Taiwan to a great extent shows Vietnam's autonomy under the asymmetric power structure. Considering the controversial status of Taiwan, we treated Hanoi's maintaining close bilateral relationship with Taipei as a stronger phase of confrontation against China.

In sum, Vietnam's dancing between Beijing and Taipei is relational confrontation for it to resist the influence imposed by the disparity of power in the asymmetric relationships. Vietnam is not the only state to adopt such strategy in the region. However, being the communist regime which shares so much in common with China, Vietnam's responses to the BRI and the Taiwan issue negate the assumptions of many mainstreams IR theory. This article suggests that the logic the Vietnamese policy makers have applied to design their strategies and determine to confront their communist big brother has to be investigated and understood through the relational perspective. Otherwise, it will be oversimplified to attribute Vietnam's responses towards the BRI and One China Policy to the mere revenge towards Beijing's actions in the South China Sea. This will possibly result in neglecting the complicated yet sophisticated psychological mechanism which drives the weak to confront and challenge the strong.

Notes

- 1 The bilateral relationship between Vietnam and China reached a low point after the two communist regimes fought a war over a border dispute in 1979. From 1979 to 1991, the two sides suspended all official ties and interactions.
- 2 Joseph Y. S. Cheng, "Sino-Vietnamese Relations in the Early Twenty-first Century," *Asian Survey*, Vol. 51, No. 2 (March/April 2011), p. 385.
- 3 "Yuenan guojia zhuxi Chen Daguang jieshou caifang cheng: fazhan yue zhong guanxi fuhe liangguo liyi" (Vietnamese President Tran Dai Quang in an Interview: Developing Vietnam-China Relations Serves the Interests of Both Countries), *China Central Television News*, 11 May 2017, http://news.cctv.com/2017/05/11/ARTILbpjvStBDruaDUX3yiXG170511.shtml, accessed 30 October 2020.
- 4 "Zhong yue lianhe gongbao" (Joint Communiqué between the People's Republic of China and the Socialist Republic of Vietnam), *Xinhua News*, 15 May 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com//world/2017-05/15/c_1120974281.
- 5 "Chinese Vessels' Presence in East Sea Reef Violates Viet Nam's Sovereignty: Spokesperson," *Vietnam News*, 26 March 2021, https://vietnamnews.vn/politics-laws/912494/chinese-vessels-presence-in-east-sea-reef-violates-viet-nams-sovereignty-spokesperson.html.
- 6 Nevertheless, compared with other China's neighboring countries, Vietnam has showed relatively lower degree of vulnerability. Sung Chull Kim, "China and Its Neighbors: Asymmetrical Economies and Vulnerability to Coercion," *Issues & Studies*, Vol. 55, No. 4 (2019), pp. 1–25.
- 7 Brantly Womack, *Asymmetry and International Relationships* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2016); Long Tom, "It's Not the Size, It's the Relationship: From 'Small States' to Asymmetry," *International Politics*, Vol. 54, No. 2 (2017), pp. 144–160.
- 8 Womack, Asymmetry, pp. 39–67.
- 9 Womack, Asymmetry, pp. 74-80.
- 10 Chiung-Chiu Huang, "Balance of Relationship: the Essence of Myanmar's China Policy," *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 28, No. 2 (2015), p. 192.
- 11 Chih-yu Shih, "Confronting China in an Asymmetric Relationship: The Case of Peace Efficacy in Taiwan," *The China Review*, Vol. 19, No. 1 (2019), p. 64.
- 12 Ibid., p. 60.
- 13 Chiung-Chiu Huang and Chih-yu Shih, *Harmonious Intervention: China's Quest for Relational Security* (Farnham: Ashgate, 2014), pp. 91–100.
- 14 Chih-yu Shih et al., *China and International Theory: The Balance of Relationships* (London: Routledge, 2019), pp. 23–25.

- 15 Shih et al., *China and International Theory*, pp. 160-164; Shih, "Confronting China in an Asymmetric Relationship," p. 65.
- 16 The other two mechanisms of BoR efficacy are determination (the weaker actor's willingness to initiate war against the stronger one) and legitimacy (the domestic support for the weak state to confront the great power). See Shih et al., *China and International Theory*, pp. 167–171.
- 17 Hong Hiep Le, Living Next to the Giant: The Political Economy of Vietnam's Relations with China under Doi Moi (Singapore: ISEAS Publishing, 2017), pp. 76–79.
- 18 Cong Tung Nguyen, "Cong bixian dao ruanzhiheng: Meiguo de celve ruhe gaibian yuenan de zhongguo zhengce, 2014–2019" (From Hedging to Soft Balancing: How the U.S. Strategy Changes Vietnam's China Policy, 2014–2019), Wenti Yu Yanjiu, Vol. 59, No. 1 (2020), pp. 143–193.
- 19 Womack, Asymmetry, p. 12.
- 20 Joshua Lipes and Nguyen An, "Experts Warn of 'Debt-Trap' for Vietnam in Belt and Road Initiatives as China Bids for Projects," *Radio Free Asia*, 22 May 2019, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/bri-05222019152925. html, accessed 10 October 2021.
- 21 Womack, Asymmetry, p. 51.
- 22 "Thông cáo chung Việt-Trung nhân chuyến thăm của Chủ tịch nước" (On the Occasion of Vietnamese President to China, Two Sides Released a Joint Communiqué) *Vietnam Plus*, 15 May 2017, https://www.vietnamplus.vn/thong-cao-chung-viettrung-nhan-chuyen-tham-cua-chu-tich-nuoc/446280.vnp.
- 23 "Việt Nam tham gia Ngân hàng Đầu tư cơ sở hạ tầng châu Á" (Vietnam to Join Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank), *Nhan Dan Online*, 29 June 2015, http://nhandan.com.vn/thegioi/tin-tuc/item/26754602-viet-nam-tham-gia-ngan-hang-dau-tu-co-so-ha-tang-chau-a.html.
- "Challenges for the Belt and Road Initiative in Vietnam," *The ASEAN Post*,
 May 2018, https://theaseanpost.com/article/challenges-belt-and-road-initiative-vietnam.
- 25 "China-Vietnam All-Round Strategic Cooperation Pays Off," China Global Television Network, 11 November 2017, https://news.cgtn.com/news/344 d444f34597a6333566d54/share_p.html.
- 26 In 2017, the "Agreement on Additional Foreign Aid Concession Loan for Hanoi Light Rail 2 Project" was signed, granting Vietnam an additional loan of \$250 million for the Cat Linh-Ha Dong metro line project. This agreement was credited to the BRI project, but the loan was actually settled in 2011, two years prior to the BRI's launch. See Wei-wei Cui, "Zhongguo zhizao' chengtie xiangmu yangbanzhan liangxiang Yuenan youwang niandi yunxing" (Made in China: The Railway Project in Vietnam is about to have a Trial Run at the End of the Year), Yidaiyilu Website (One Belt One Road Website), 23 May 2017, https://www.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/xwzx/hwxw/14327.htm.

- 27 Xuan Dung, "Bộ Tài chính: Nợ công Việt Nam năm 2017 ở mức 61,3% GDP" (Ministry of Finance: Vietnam Public Debt in 2017 at 61.3% of GDP), *Vietnam Plus*, 8 January 2018, https://www.vietnamplus.vn/bo-tai-chinh-no-cong-viet-nam-nam-2017-o-muc-613-gdp/482994.vnp.
- 28 In August 2018, the Ministry of Planning and Investment submitted a report to the Vietnamese Prime Minister indicating that Chinese loans are less favorable than those of other ODA donors, because the annual interest rates of Chinese ODA are higher and their maturity and grace periods are shorter than those of other international donors. See Anh Minh, "Bộ Kế hoạch & Đầu tư cảnh báo vốn vay ODA từ Trung Quốc" (Ministry of Planning and Investment Warns of ODA Loans from China), *VnExpress*, 14 August 2018, https://kinhdoanh.vnexpress.net/tin-tuc/vi-mo/bo-ke-hoach-amp-dau-tu-canh-bao-von-vay-oda-tu-trung-quoc-3792154.html.
- 29 Hai Anh, "Việt Nam Là Thành Viên Tích Cực, Luôn Có Tiếng Nói Quan Trọng Trong AIIB" (Vietnam is a Proactive Member, and Always Has an Important Voice within AIIB), *Lao Dong (Labour News)*, 11 September 2018, https://laodong.vn/the-gioi/viet-nam-la-thanh-vien-tich-cuc-luon-cotieng-noi-quan-trong-aiib-630316.ldo.
- 30 Anh Minh, "Bộ Kế hoạch & Đầu tư."
- 31 Huu Viet Le, "Việt Nam Trước Cơ Hội Là Công Xưởng Thế Giới: Nỗi Lo Thành Bãi Rác Công Nghệ" (Vietnam in the Face of Evolving into the World Production Hub: Fear of Becoming a Technological Waste Dumping Area), *Tien Phong Newspaper*, 28 October 2015, https://www.tienphong.vn/kinh-te/noi-lo-thanh-bai-rac-cong-nghe-926029.tpo; Tu Anh, "Cảnh giác với những lời mời chuyển giao công nghệ" (Beware of Technological Transfer Invitations), *An Ninh Thu Do* (The Capital's Security Online News), 4 September 2017, https://anninhthudo.vn/doi-song/canh-giac-voi-nhung-loi-moi-chuyen-giao-cong-nghe/724078.antd.
- 32 "Cát Linh-Hà Đông metro line begins commercial operation," *Vietnam News*, 6 November 2021, https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1073784/cat-linh-ha-dong-metro-line-begins-commercial-operation.html.
- 33 John Reed, "Anti-Chinese protesters take to Vietnam's streets," *Financial Times*, 11 June 2018, https://www.ft.com/content/63be975a-6c8b-11e8-92d3-6c13e5c92914.
- Huang Yan, "Yingmei: yuegong zongshuji si nian lai shouci fanghua Yuenanren zenmen kan?" (Interpreting How Do Vietnamese People Evaluate the Vietnamese Communist Party General Secretary's First Official Visit to China in 4 Years?), *Ta Kung Pao*, 8 April 2015, http://news.takungpao.com.hk/world/exclusive/2015-04/2966757.html?pc.
- 35 Phuong Vu, "Cơ hội và thách thức từ Vành đai và Con đường của Trung Quốc" (Opportunities and Challenges from China's BRI), *VnExpress*, 9

- October 2017, https://vnexpress.net/tin-tuc/the-gioi/co-hoi-va-thach-thuc-tu-vanh-dai-va-con-duong-cua-trung-quoc-3651072.html.
- 36 Phuong Vu, "Cơ hội và thách thức."
- 37 Trung Hieu, "Trung Quốc quyết theo đuổi 'Vành đai và Con đường' bất chấp trở ngại" (China is Determined to Boost BRI Regardless of Obstacles), Voice of Vietnam, 15 November 2018, https://vov.vn/the-gioi/quan-sat/trung-quoc-quyet-theo-duoi-vanh-dai-va-con-duong-bat-chap-trongai-838838.vov.
- Apoorva Jain, "Middle Power Conundrum: The Case of a Rising Vietnam," *Modern Diplomacy*, No. 28 (April 2021), https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2021/04/28/middle-power-conundrum-the-case-of-a-rising-vietnam/.
- "Brief on Foreign Direct Investment to Vietnam in 2021," *Vietnam Ministry of Planning and Investment*, 24 December 2021, https://fia.mpi.gov.vn/Detail/CatID/f3cb5873-74b1-4a47-a57c-a491e0be4051/NewsID/5d476094-8272-4d9d-b810-1609ce7b67b3/MenuID.
- 40 Ngoc Hai Nguyen, "Yuenan yu Taiwan de guanxi (1992–2015): Yuenan de guandian" (Vietnam-Taiwan Relations (1992–2015): Vietnamese Perspective) (Master's Thesis, Tamkang University, 2015), pp. 1–3.
- 41 Hong Hiep Le, "Vietnam's Domestic-Foreign Policy Nexus: *Doi Moi*, Foreign Policy Reform, and Sino-Vietnamese Normalization," *Asian Politics & Policy*, Vol. 5, No. 3 (2013), pp. 388–395.
- 42 Wen-Tang Shiu, "Taiwan yu yuenan shuangbian guanxi de huigu yu fenxi" (A Review of the Taiwan-Vietnam Relations), *Taiwan guoji yanjiu xuehui* (Taiwan International Studies Quarterly), Vol. 10, No. 3 (2014), p. 77.
- 43 Booker C. K. Liaw, Katsuhiro Sasuga, and Huang Yu-Huang, "Taiwan's Economic Diplomacy in Vietnam from the 1990s to the Early Twenty-First Century," *East Asia*, Vol. 29 (2012), pp. 355–376. Since the late 1970s, the Vedan Enterprise, run by Taiwanese businesspeople, has actively trading with Vietnam through Singaporean and Hong Kong merchants.
- 44 Liaw, Sasuga, and Huang, "Taiwan's Economic Diplomacy in Vietnam."
- 45 Zachary Abuza, "Vietnam-Taiwan Relations: Convergence and Divergence," *Issues & Studies*, Vol. 32, No. 7 (1996), pp. 111–112. Abuza's writes, "the KMT-run Central Trading and Development Corporation set up a branch office in Ho Chi Minh City in 1990 the first time a KMT company had operated in a socialist country and the ROC Ministry of Finance authorized foreign exchange activity, direct letters of credit, and wire transfers with Vietnam."
- 46 Abuza, "Vietnam-Taiwan Relations," p. 115.
- 47 Abuza, "Vietnam-Taiwan Relations," pp. 119–121.
- 48 "Taiwan nanxiang zhengce de chengbai deshi" (The Achievement and Failure of Taiwan's Southbound Policy), *Taiwan Thinktank*, No. 18, (2013), p. 22.

- Nguyen, "Yuenan yu taiwan de guanxi (1992-2015)."
- Nguyen, "Yuenan yu taiwan de guanxi (1992-2015)," p. 24. 50
- The Committee for Taiwan Affairs once paid an official visit to Taipei in 2008. See "Guoji yewu" (International Service], Taiwan's Chinese National Association Industry and Commerce, 9 November 2008, http://www.cnaic. org/zh-tw/features-527-12659/97%E5%B9%B4-%E5%A4%96%E8%B3%93% E6%8E%A5%E5%BE%85.html.
- 53 Don Shapiro, "The New Southbound Policy in a New Context," *Taiwan Business Topics*, Vol. 49, No. 2 (February 2010) 77 12 17
- Shapiro, "The New Southbound Policy," p. 12. 54
- Duc Son, "Tăng cường quan hệ hữu nghị giữa nhân dân Việt Nam Đài Loan" (Strengthening the Friendship between Vietnamese and Taiwanese People), Thoi Dai (Vietnam Times), 20 June 2016, http://thoidai.com.vn/ van-hoa-du-lich/am-thuc/tang-cuong-quan-he-huu-nghi-giua-nhan-dan-vietnam-dai-loan t114c11n30643.
- Author's interview with Vietnamese scholars in Hanoi, 15 January 2018.
- Cunxia Li, "Yuenan guanfang meiti de zhongguo renzhi bianqian fengxi-Yi Yuenan renmin bao (2000-2011) wei yangben" (An Analysis of Changing Perceptions of China in the Official Vietnamese Media: the Case of Nhan Dan Newspaper, 2000-2011), Dangdai Yatai (Journal of Contemporary Asia-Pacific Studies), Vol. 5 (2012), pp. 97-120.
- Author's interview with Vietnamese scholars in Hanoi, 1 May 2018; Dinh Manh Phan, "Phát triển SME trong ngành công nghệ: Kinh nghiệm Đài Loan" (SME in the technological sector: Taiwan's experience), The Saigon Times, 21 January 2017, https://www.thesaigontimes.vn/156223/Phat-trien-SME-trong-nganh-cong-nghe-Kinh-nghiem-Dai-Loan.html.
- Shapiro, "The New Southbound Policy," p. 15.
- Nguyen Mai, "Formosa Steel Plant in Vietnam Restarts after Toxic Spill," Reuters, 29 May 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-vietnam-environment-formosa-plastics/formosa-steel-plant-in-vietnam-restarts-aftertoxic-spill-idUSKBN18P186.
- Nha Trang, "Nguy cơ từ nhà thầu Trung Quốc sau thảm họa Formosa" (The Potential Risk Brought by the Chinese Contractor after the Formosa Environmental Disaster), CafeF News, 8 September 2016, http://cafef.vn/nguyco-tu-nha-thau-trung-quoc-sau-tham-hoa-formosa-va-vo-duong-ongalumin-nhan-co-20160809085800281.chn; Cong Luan, "H u h ế t nhà th u chuy n giao công ngh cho Formosa là Trung Qu c" (It was Almost All the Chinese Contractors that Transferred the Techniques to Formosa Company), Soha News, 7 November 2016, http://soha.vn/hau-het-nha-thauchuyen-giao-cong-nghe-cho-formosa-la-trung-quoc-20160706102408377. htm.

The China Review

TO: The Chinese University of Hong Kong Press

Fax: +852 2603 7355

Order Form

Ref.: 20220511

Email: cup-bus@cuhk.edu.hk

Please enter my subscription to The China Review, Vol.22, 2022.

Rates (Print Version)	Institutions		Individuals		Subscription
	Hong Kong	Overseas*	Hong Kong	Overseas*	Length** (Years)
	HKD	USD	HKD	USD	
Subscription ⁺ (per year)	\$1,490	\$195	\$845	\$110	
Back Issues (per issue) Vols. 1.1 – 22.2 ⁺⁺	\$390	\$53	\$235	\$31	

(Please circle your choice)

METHOD OF PAYMENT:

☐ Attached is a check for HK\$ / US\$*		made payable to		
"The Chinese University of Hong Kong". (*circle where approp	riate)		
☐ Please debit my credit card account HK\$		(Please convert at US\$1 = HK\$7.8)		
I would like to pay my order(s) by: \square AMEX	□ VISA □ M	ASTER CARD		
Card No.:		3-digit Validation Code: (it places at the back of the card)		
Expiry Date:				
Cardholder's Name:				
Cardholder's Signature:				
Please send my journal to:				
Name:				
Address:				
Telephone:	Fax:			
E-mail:				



The Chinese University of Hong Kong Press
The Chinese University of Hong Kong, Sha Tin, Hong Kong
Tel.: +852 3943 9800 Fax: +852 2603 7355 Email: cup-bus@cuhk.edu.hk
Website: cup.cuhk.edu.hk

^{*}Air mail delivery is included.

^{**10%} discount for 2 years subscription, 20% discount for 3 years subscription (current rate applies).

⁺ Cancellation of orders will be accepted if received before journal(s) is shipped out.

⁺⁺ Vol.22, No. 3 & 4 will be published in August and November 2022. (All prices are subject to change.)